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Engaging younger generations in the Olympic Games and Olympic sports is a key mission and agenda of the 
Olympic movement (IOC); the upcoming 2018 PyeongChang Winter Olympic Games is no exception. For the host 
country, the games legacy and marketing success relies on actively engaging younger generations to watch the games 
and play winter sports (Kim, Chung, & Kim, 2012). For the Olympic movement, the Games can be a platform for 
reaching out to the Asian market, which is “the youngest and fastest growing winter sports market in the world with 
the largest aggregate youth population” (PBCOG, 2011; p. 19). However, studies on the trends of youth engagement 
in recent Olympics have not been promising (e.g., Chang, 2016; Weed, Coren, & Fiore, 2009). Thus, attention is 
needed on how to increase young people’s (in the host country and Asia) intention to watch the 2018 Winter 
Olympics, and transfer that Olympic-exposure to participation in winter sports (i.e., ‘trickle-down effect’; Hindson, 
Gidlow, & Peebles, 1994).  
 
In this sense, understand factors affecting young people’s engagement in the 2018 Winter Olympic Games and 
winter sport participation is necessary. A useful framework for learning the topic is ‘negotiation of motivation and 
constraint’. Motivation is “the energizing force that activates behavior” (Hawkins, Best, & Coney, 2004; p.87). 
Constraint is a factor “perceived or experienced by individuals to limit the formation of leisure preferences and to 
inhibit or prohibit participation and enjoyment in leisure” (categorized in intrapersonal, interpersonal, and structural 
constraints; Jackson, 1997; p.416). Individuals can negotiate through constraints by adopting strategies to overcome; 
initiation and amount of effort put into negotiation is determined based on type of constraint and strength of 
motivation (Jackson, Crawford, & Godbey, 1997).  
 
Applying to our context, young people in the host country and Asia needs to be motivated (e.g., vicarious 
achievement, support for country/team, social affiliation, escape, curiosity) to find interest in watching the Games 
and/or participating in relevant sports; those with strong motivation can effectively negotiate (e.g., acquiring 
knowledge, saving money/time, finding partner) and push through constraints (e.g., no one to go/do with, cost, lack 
of knowledge, work/school commitment), resulting in engagement (Funk, Alexandris, & Ping, 2009; Gilbert & 
Hudson, 2000). Identifying the key motives and constraints and explaining their interaction in the negotiation are 
critical for learning young people’s decision-making process and deriving strategies for youth engagement. However, 
previous studies on the topic are limited, particularly in relation to negotiation, younger generations, Asian market, 
and winter sport (e.g., Cho, Nam, Park, & Lee, 2011; Funk et al., 2009; Kim & Trail, 2010). Therefore, a research 
project is proposed to answer the following questions: 
 

(1) What motives and constraints affect younger generation’s intention to watch (i.e., attend and/or on 
TV/Internet) the 2018 Winter Olympics? 

(2) What motives and constraints affect younger generation’s intention to participate in winter sport (i.e., skiing 
and skating)? 

(3) What are strategies to stimulate motives, lift constraints, and encourage negotiation? 
 
To answer the questions, a survey-based project will be conducted. The target population is young people from ages 
17 to 21, living in Gangwon province and Seoul of Korea, and Beijing of China. The three areas each represent the 
host province, non-host domestic city, and Asian overseas city, and are selected as key markets for the 2018 Games. 
The age range is selected to target late adolescents who have more time and interest to engage in leisure activities, 
when many individuals pick up new hobbies (MOGEF, 2016), and with consideration of the education system in 
Korea and China (i.e., school hours/commitment; Choi, 2015).  
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A survey consisting of four open-ended questions will be developed. Participants will be asked to list and rank (1) 
motivations and (2) constraints affecting their intentions to engage in the four activities of interest (i.e., spectating 
and media viewing the 2018 games; skiing and skating). In addition, participants will describe (3) what fueled their 
motivation and (4) how they overcame or submitted to the constraints. The survey will be developed in Korean and 
Chinese (Brislin, Lonner, & Thorndike, 1973), and conducted on at least 120 participants (40 participants per city) 
recruited through convenience sampling. With the data collected (cf. back-translation to ensure reliability) with 
questions 1 and 2, key themes of motivations and constraints (categorized into intrapersonal, interpersonal, and 
structural constraints; Funk et al., 2009; Trail & Kim, 2011) will be identified, based on frequency and order of 
listing. To understand negotiation, key strategies for stimulating motivation and lifting constraint will be identified, 
based on the data collected with questions 3 and 4 analyzed through open and axial coding (Strauss & Corbin, 1990). 
The findings will be compared and contrasted among the four activities and three target markets.  
 
Through this research project, we will be able to (1) identify the key motives and constraints of Asian younger 
generations in watching the 2018 Winter Olympics and participating in winter sport, and (2) understand the 
interaction between key motives and constraints and negotiation strategies employed for engagement. Also (3) a 
more depth knowledge on negotiation of motives and constraints can be obtained by comparing various contexts 
based on activities and markets; particularly, comparing the different markets will provide insights on how the 
uncontrollable but influential constraint of geographic distance interacts with other motives and constraints and thus 
affects intentions to attend the games. Theoretically, this project will provide a more holistic understanding on 
decision-making related to the 2018 Winter Olympics, and novel insights with focus on negotiation, younger 
generations, Asian market, and winter sport. Practically, the findings will be informative for developing strategies to 
boost younger generation’s engagement; motives, constraints, and negotiation strategies that are identified to be 
influential on one’s decision-making can be strategically targeted and managed. As watching the Olympics can be a 
factor affecting motives and constraints for sport participation (e.g., watching the games may prompt one’s curiosity 
and support for sport, and mitigate lack of interest/knowledge for sport), strategies to effectively utilize the 
Olympics-exposure/experience in stimulating winter sport participation can be suggested as well (e.g., Coalter, 2007; 
Schnitzer, 2015). 
 
* As of March 2017, the survey questionnaire is developed and ready for use with IRB approval obtained. Data will 
be collected and analyzed from June to August 2017. 
 
** Submitted for oral presentation. 
 


